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4 February 2005, you began a period of unauthorized absence (UA) until you were apprehended 
on 20 April 2005.   
 
Based on the information contained in your record, it appears that you submitted a voluntary 
written request for an Other Than Honorable (OTH) discharge for separation in lieu of trial 
(SILT) by court-martial.  In the absence of evidence to contrary, it is presumed that prior to 
submitting this voluntary discharge request, you would have conferred with a qualified military 
lawyer, been advised of your rights, and warned of the probable adverse consequences of 
accepting such a discharge.  As part of this discharge request, you would have acknowledged 
that your characterization of service upon discharge would be an OTH.   
 
Unfortunately, the documents pertinent to your administrative separation are not in your official 
military personnel file (OMPF).  Notwithstanding, the Board relies on a presumption of 
regularity to support the official actions of public officers and, in the absence of substantial 
evidence to the contrary, will presume that they have properly discharged their official duties. 
Your Certificate of Release or Discharge from Active Duty (DD Form 214), reveals that you 
were separated from the Navy on 22 June 2005 with an Other Than Honorable (OTH) 
characterization of service, your narrative reason for separation is “In Lieu of Trial By Court 
Martial,” your separation code is “KFS,” and your reenlistment code is “RE-4.” 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie 
Memos.  These included, but was not limited, your request to upgrade your characterization of 
service and contentions you marked UA when you were in  Naval Hospital in the 
psychiatric unit for an operation and your command knew you were in the hospital.  For 
purposes of clemency and equity consideration, the Board noted you did not provide supporting 
documentation describing post-service accomplishments or advocacy letters.   
 
As part of the Board review process, the BCNR Physician Advisor who is a licensed clinical 
psychologist (Ph.D.), reviewed your contentions and the available records and issued an AO 
dated 4 October 2023.  The Ph.D. stated in pertinent part: 
 

There is evidence that the Petitioner was diagnosed with mental health concerns 
during military service. Unfortunately, available records are not sufficiently 
detailed to provide a nexus with her misconduct, as it is not clear why she would 
have been apprehended by authorities if her UA was an erroneous hospitalization. 
Additional records (e.g., post-service mental health records describing the 
Petitioner’s diagnosis, symptoms, and their specific link to her misconduct) may 
aid in rendering an alternate opinion. 
 

The Ph.D. concluded, “it is my clinical opinion there is in-service evidence of a mental health 
condition that may be attributed to military service.  There is insufficient evidence to attribute 
her misconduct to a mental health condition.”  
 
After thorough review, the Board concluded that your potentially mitigating factors were 
insufficient to warrant relief.  Specifically, the Board determined that your misconduct, as 






